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Consolidation Review Task Force – Organization, Operations, Personnel, Budget, Borrowing, Risk Management and Economy Committee Meeting Minutes
January 8, 2014
8:30 a.m.
Location:  Conference Room A, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street,
     Suite 425

In attendance:  Elaine Brown (Chair), Sam Mousa, Kerri Stewart, Opio Sokoni, Wyman Duggan, Tom Taylor
Also: Task Force Chair Lori Boyer; Jeff Clements – City Council Research Division
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees

Meeting Convened:  8:41 a.m.
Chairwoman Brown called the meeting to order and the attendees introduced themselves.  The group determined to schedule future meetings at 9:00 a.m. rather than 8:30.
Risk Management

City Risk Manager Twane Duckworth addressed the committee providing answers to questions posed in advance by the Task Force staff.  On the subject of local government immunity Mr. Duckworth reported that the limits of sovereign immunity are set by Florida Statute, and currently stand at $250,000 per individual and $300,000 aggregate per event, which is an increase from the $100,000/$150,000 limit two years ago.  The legislature considered a bill in the past session to increase the limits to $3 million/$4.5 million which failed, but may be re-introduced in the next session, possibly at a lower level. In response to a question about whether the City has become more stringent in its insurance requirements in the past couple of years, Mr. Duckworth stated that when he became the Risk Manager just over a year ago he reviewed the Ordinance Code and noted that the City was not enforcing all of its existing policies. He directed that that be done and has been dealing with a considerable amount of push-back.  He is in the process of developing an overhaul of the risk management code to make it more user-friendly and reasonable while still protecting the City’s interests. Mr. Duckworth reported that the City is in the process of developing a TULIP (tenant user liability insurance policy) plan by which the City would obtain a blanket insurance policy for public facilities that users of the facilities would pay for by paying a fee to utilize the coverage rather than buying private insurance on their own.
Mr. Duckworth also reported that he is in the process of helping to rewrite the City’s special events regulation chapters in the Ordinance Code.  It is intended to clarify the jurisdiction and responsibilities of the Special Events Division and the Parks and Recreation Department, will make some changes in special events regulations, drop the subrogation requirement, and make other changes to facilitate the conduct of special events while protecting the City’s interests.  In response to another question he also noted that risk management is not found in the City Charter but is in Chapters 124 and 128 of the Ordinance Code.  The City is self-insured for general liability, vehicle and worker’s compensation functions and purchases private insurance for a number of specialized areas (wharves and docks, watercraft, out-of-state use of City vehicles, aircraft, power lines, rail-trails, the Riverwalks, voting precincts, and property and casualty insurance on all City buildings).

In response to a question on the independent authorities Mr. Duckworth stated that the City’s self-insurance covers the JEA, JHA, JPA and JAA.  The City also covers the constitutional officers because the City is required by state law to provide them with office space and equipment. He stated that the City knows it is adequately self-insured because it commissions bi-annual actuarial reviews of claims experience.  The self-insurance fund was used to make loans to two economic development projects – 11 E. Forsyth and the Carling Building, of which about $20 million remains to be repaid.  Mr. Duckworth explained how the budget allocation for risk management is determined, including the costs of expected claims, purchase of private insurance, and overhead costs.  The Office of General Counsel has a separate “losses and claims” account to pay for legal settlements that are not covered under the risk management program.  City departments and participating authorities are billed by risk management for expected claims based on actuarial calculations based on 5 risk factors and for a share of Risk Management’s overhead costs.  The Fire and Rescue Department and Sheriff’s Office pay a large proportion of the self-insurance costs because their risk factors and claims are so much greater than other departments.
The committee discussed the City’s requirements of organizations to whom the City leases or licenses its property for use and maintenance (i.e. baseball and soccer leagues in city parks, licensees operating community centers, etc.).  Insurance requirements are covered by the license agreements for each facility and vary on a case-by-case basis depending on the organizations’ operations and risk factors. Lori Boyer suggested that insurance requirements should be more standardized and Mr. Duckworth said his office is working toward that goal, renegotiating agreements as they come up for renewal. They are prioritizing potential problem areas first, such as public service grant recipients and special events. The group also discussed the uses and pitfalls of indemnification, the value of which depends largely on the financial resources of the private party.

Procurement
Greg Pease, Chief of the Procurement Division, responded to a list of questions provided by staff.  He started by saying that procurement is not an internal service fund charging full cost recovery charges to users for its services, except for the copy center and mail room. The committee posed numerous questions about the City’s cost allocation model, what costs are included in the allocation, and how the inclusion of those costs (i.e. amortization of pension liability) affects the cost of services and the comparability of City service provision costs with private sector costs. Ms. Boyer stated that a fundamental sea change has taken place in the philosophy of central services from 1968 to the present.  At the time of consolidation the use of central services was seen as the way to achieve economies of scale and cost reductions. However modern technology may be turning some of those old assumptions on their heads and decentralization may be the wave of the future in some areas.

Process improvements and Code changes: Mr. Pease distributed a list of 8 high level Code change opportunities and 2 potential administrative process improvements.  One desirable change would be a reduction in the number of opportunities for protests during the procurement process, which currently serve to slow down the system.  He also recommended consolidating the current 3 awards committees into 1 and removing the Chief of Procurement and a representative of the Office of General Counsel as voting members of the committee(s), which would ease Government in the Sunshine Law concerns. There was considerable discussion of the procurement evaluation matrix, ranking categories and points system and how to make the evaluation system more objective and effective. The committee expressed an interest in looking at alternatives to the current point system in 10 criteria, and Mr. Pease agreed to provide some recommendations for potential improvements. He also intends to combine the “sole source” and proprietary procurement processes into a simpler “single source” system. The group discussed the cooperative development of procurement specifications between the Procurement Division and the subject experts in the user departments.  Jacksonville uses a shared responsibility model, unlike some other cities (particularly smaller cities) where the responsibility falls entirely on the procurement personnel.
Mr. Pease said that he tracks how many bids the City’s solicitations attract and is suspicious if an offering produces 3 or fewer responses; the division wants more, not fewer, bids and intends to work toward that goal. He discussed the potential for allowing negotiation with high ranked bidders for a “best and final offer” that could provide the City with an opportunity for additional cost savings. Sam Mousa stated that the best bids are made in response to the best solicitations and RFPs – a quality set of bid specs will produce good quality bids.  He believes that the City is sometimes unwilling to acknowledge that its bid specs are not always the best and to take constructive advice from potential bidders, apparently believing that the private parties are attempting to gain an unfair advantage over others in the bidding process.
Ms. Boyer suggested that the City could improve its control of costs for design and engineering consultants on projects, which sometimes approach the costs of construction. She suggested that the City’s continuing contracts for design and engineering services may work to the City’s disadvantage if the City over-uses those services unnecessarily.  Mr. Pease stated that the Procurement Division is not responsible for overseeing the use of those continuing contracts once they have been procured.  Mr. Mousa noted that some of the holders of the continuing contracts have been in place for 10 or 15 years, which discourages other companies from even attempting to bid for the work when bid opportunities are opened. Mr. Pease said that the mayor has charged both Procurement and the user departments to look hard at continuing contracts and change orders to ensure that their use is necessary and proper. State law limits the use of continuing contracts to projects with an estimated construction cost of less than $2 million. Ms. Boyer stated that Council President Gulliford has expressed concern that all procurement decisions are solely under the purview of the mayor pursuant to an opinion of the General Counsel, including contracts for $350 million buildings (the courthouse) and 20 year management contracts (SMG). He believes the Council should have some role in making these very big decisions. Ms. Boyer suggested the possibility of a threshold for City Council involvement, perhaps based on project cost or number of years on a contract. She also suggested the possibility of criteria for items that should have to go through the regular procurement process and would not allow direct Council participation (i.e. negotiating leases such as for the new Supervisor of Elections operations facility).
On the subject of non-legislative issues, Mr. Pease said that he hopes to update the division’s technology and combine the four independent procurement data systems into a single, more functional system. The division will also debut a virtual plan room where bidders can access specs and drawings on-line.

Mr. Pease felt that the reluctance of some agencies to utilize City central services relates more to billing and cost recovery issues than to service quality or timeliness. He also discussed Nashville, Tennessee which has a very different model of procurement under which the procurement division is also responsible for subsequent contract management and bill payment after award. They have procurement personnel with very specialized expertise in the various user agency areas. Ms. Boyer noted that the City has a weakness in contract management.  Jeff Clements noted that the TRUE Commission issued a report within the last 2 years on the City’s contract management deficiencies.
Minority Procurement
Mr. Pease said that he will arrange for a representative of the City JSEB (Jacksonville Small and Emerging Business) program come to a future meeting to address the program. Mr. Mousa said that the JSEB web site is not very clear on the qualifications of the JSEBs – some on the list of certified JSEBs don’t appear on the City’s list of pre-qualified contractors, so prime contractors find it hard to know their qualifications and may be less willing to consider hiring them. He said the contracting community in general believes the JSEB program is flawed and allegations of sham businesses and dubious contracting practices have been made.

Lori Boyer reported that a PhD candidate at Florida State University has offered his services to the Task Force to assist in research, and staff will explore his potential assistance.

In the future the committee will meet at 9:00 a.m. rather than 8:30.
Meeting Adjourned:  12:13 p.m.
Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research 

    1.9.14   Posted 9:00 p.m.
Tapes:
Organization-Operations-Budget Committee meeting – LSD  
   1.8.14
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